 Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Airport Operations Committee

May 25, 2018
Minutes

A meeting of the SARAA Airport Operations Committee took place on Friday, May 25, 2018 and was called to order by Mr. Leonard at 8:00 a.m. in the David C. McIntosh Boardroom, Harrisburg International Airport with the following members of the Committee present:



      Bill Leonard, Chair
   Nick DiFrancisco



      Bennett Chotiner

   Erik Hume

Also attending were Timothy Edwards (Executive Director),  Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Stephen Libhart (SARAA Board), James Gross (SARAA Board),  David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Planning and Engineering), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety),  Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT),  Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Advertising & Public Relations), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant). 
Guests (Delta Development):  Eric Clancy, Philip Sanchez, Rebecca Burk
Minutes:  The minutes of the April 20, 2018 Airport Operations Committee were deemed approved.  

Delta Development:

Airport Drive:  Mr. Sanchez said the total estimated construction cost is $3,020,000.  A TAP Aviation Grant for $1,150,000 that was originally reserved for the skybridge was approved to be repurposed for Airport Drive.  The total secured funding is $2,382,548.  The total for ROW (right of way) value for match is $1,065,000.  The total SARAA cash needed is approximately $637,452.  Mr. Edwards announced that the Airport Authority will be receiving $1.2 million from TSA as part of the reimbursement for the baggage handling system.  He recommends a portion of that money be used as the match for the Airport Drive project.  Mr. Spaulding said the bids would be put out in the summer, opened in October and work will start in the spring. 
Air Cargo Expansion, HIA:  This consists of the realignment of the Access Road, demolition of existing buildings, air cargo terminal and building.  The AIP grant estimate is $33 million for the project. Funding for this includes RACP for $2.1 million for building demolition; CFA MTF for access road reconfiguration; Business in Our Sites and Industrial Site Reuse Program.  SARAA will follow up with the FAA with regard to the new AIP Program dedicated to small hub airports and non-hub airports to see if the demolition of Building 26 and 96 is considered as part of that AIP opportunity.   
North 29 Stormwater Management Pond Maintenance:  Ms. Burk said that an grant application will be submitted to the DCED Flood Mitigation Program.  Grants are available up to $500,000.  This will be structured as a maintenance project and will be coordinated with Lower Swatara Township.  The application is due by May 31st.
Hotel Development:  

· The drawdown is underway for the DCED Business in Our Sites Loan. 
· Keystone Opportunity Zone (KOZ):  The 2018 tax exemption status through CREDC and Department of Revenue was just received.

 Emergency Apparatus at HIA:  Local Share gaming applications are due by September 4, 2018.
Capital City Airport Hangar Improvements:  Delta continues to look for funding opportunities as they become available.
Enplanement Report:

Mr. Miller reported that April is as expected vs. budgeted expectations. There were approximately 108,000 passengers for April and 400,000 passengers year-to-date.  Every airline is up except for Delta.   Enplaned Passengers were down 3% year-to-date.  Total Passengers were down 3.7% year-to-date.  Departing Load Factor is down year-to date. Operations at MDT and CXY are both down year-to-date.  
Requests:  Mr. DiFrancesco suggested that factors important to customer service on the cargo side should be included at future meetings.  Mr. Gross suggested including the charts presented in this meeting on a monthly basis.
Opportunities:  Marketing is in the process of looking at market catchment opportunities through social media including Facebook and Facebook Ad Network.  
Air Canada:  The fourth trip to Toronto started on May 1st.  
Frontier Airlines:  Frontier starts service on July 21st.    Marketing efforts to promote Frontier will begin in May.
Action Items:

Customer Service/Cargo Side:  Mr. DiFrancesco suggested that factors important to customer service on the cargo side should be included at future meetings.

Charts:  Mr. Gross suggested that the charts presented at this meeting should be included at Committee meetings on a monthly basis.

Project Update:

Mr. Spaulding reported on the following:
Rehabilitate Runway, Phase 4, HIA:   Work began on April 30th with the contractor doing electrical work in preparation for paving operations.  Electrical work involves replacing centerline light cans and removing TDZ fixtures. The contractor is scheduled to pave a test strip on the runway on the morning of Wednesday, May 30th.  On June 2nd, 2018, the contractor will close the eastern 1,000 feet of the runway during the month of June to replace an antenna foundation and blast pad pavement.   
Install Weather Equipment, Phase 2, FCRA:  The contractor has installed the foundation for the weather station and installed the cabling for power and telephone service.  The weather equipment will be installed upon receipt of FCC frequency assignment.  
Install Perimeter Fence, Phase 2, GRA:  The fence project was on hold pending resolution of property line issues. The design engineer has completed a boundary survey and has revised the construction drawings.  Restart of construction is being scheduled.    
AvFlight FBO Office:  A grand opening was held on May 24th, 2018.

Avflight Hangar:  A pre-construction meeting was held on May 24th, 2018.  On April 24th, Eci Construction submitted plans for the hangar to Lower Swatara Township for review.  Eci is addressing Township comments.
Shaner Hotel Group:   High Construction is continuing with interior work on all floors.  High expects to close the second, third and fourth floors of the building in early June.  High also expects to complete the Exterior Insulating and Finish System in early June.  Shaner’s projected completion date is August, 2018.
North 29 Enterprise Storage Facility: The site excavator is on site and is working on the employee parking lot along Rosedale and the lower parking lot on the site of the former Sunburst Restaurant.  The excavator will also be trenching for the sewer line connection.  The target completion date for the facility is July 1st, 2018.   
Projects going out for bid:

Parallel Taxiway Extension, FCRA:  A pre-bid meeting was held on May 15th.  Bids will be opened on June 5th, 2018.
Runway Rehabilitation Project, HIA:   A pre-bid meeting was held May 16th.   Bids for this project will be opened on June 7th, 2018.  
Hudson News/Cancellation of Euro Café Lease:
Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the Third Amendment to the News, Gift and Retail Lease Agreement with Airport Management Services, LLC (The Hudson Group).  The Hudson Group has operated two separate news and gift concessions at HIA.  The main store (Hudson News) is located on the secure side of the terminal building while the smaller store (Euro Café) is located in the food court area prior to the screening checkpoint.  Due to low and declining sales at the Euro Café, The Hudson Group is requesting a third amendment to their News, Gift and Retail Lease Agreement which will allow Hudson to permanently close the Euro Café and convert the space into an “Arrivals Lounge” in exchange for the following:  Hudson will expend approximately $100,000 to renovate and refurbish the former Euro Café area which will be converted into an “Arrivals Lounge”; Hudson will purchase, install and maintain three vending machines to be located in the refurbished Arrivals Lounge; Hudson agrees to add 10 years to the term of the original lease by extending the term of the agreement to August 29, 2039; Hudson agrees to increase the commission percentage fee paid to SARAA by 1% for gross sales greater than $750,000.  Lastly, The Hudson Group has requested that the lease be amended so that they have the exclusive right to operate the news, gift and souvenir concession at HIA.  Currently they have exclusivity just for news.  Staff is working with legal counsel to come to an agreement with Hudson News as to what would be exclusive.  Staff is hoping to have an agreement ready for the Board meeting.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
PPC Hangar Assignment & Amendment, CXY:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to approve the assignment of the hangar at Capital City Airport currently leased to PPC Excursions, Inc.  The new lessor will be “6830 Brackbill Associates, LP”.  PPC Excursions, Inc. is requesting the assignment of the lease and release from all of their obligations as the lessee.  They also requested an extension of the term for another five years.  However, they have not offered any consideration for the extension beyond the CPI rent increases already defined in the existing lease.  Staff recommends that the extension only be granted for additional consideration, as the extension would delay SARAA’s ownership of the building.  When the term expires in approximately 15 years the hangar will revert back to the ownership of the Authority.  This is to approve the assignment of the hangar only.  
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.
Desman Agreement/Parking Design:

Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute an agreement with Desman for design, bidding and construction monitoring services for repair and preventive maintenance services in the parking garage. The total value of the agreement will not exceed $17,000 plus expenses, which are estimated at $1,500.  SARAA is continuing an ongoing program of preventive maintenance/repair in the parking garage.  This is for design and construction monitoring services for the next phase of the maintenance project.  Funds for this project are included in the SARAA 2018 operating budget.
There were no objections to forwarding this item to the full Board for approval.  

GA Airports:

Community Day Event: Planning continues for this event, which is scheduled for June 9th.  The Young Eagles will be providing free flights for children between the ages of 8 and 17.  

Capital City Airport Branding:  Discussion was held regarding the renaming of the airport. Proposed name changes include Harrisburg CXY Executive Airport, Capital City Executive Airport, Capital City Airport, Harrisburg Executive Airport. 

Website:  Staff is relaunching the CXY website.

Signage:  Staff is in the process of updating the signage.
Opportunities at Gettysburg Regional Airport: The design for the south side apron expansion is about 85% complete.  This work includes constructing additional apron facilities and infrastructure to support hangar development. From a funding standpoint, this is a five-year project as the cost estimate is $4 million dollars.   Mr. Stevens said that the main hangar building at GRA is a liability to the Authority and needs to come down.  Mr. Edwards said that for SARAA to move on at Gettysburg the focus should be on the Master Plan with the ramp expansion on the south side of the field where adequate hangar facilities can be constructed.  He said that at some point in the future a credible service provider could occupy one of the hangars. Mr. Libhart said that since the main hangar does not generate any revenue and more importantly is a liability, he feels it is in the best interest of the Authority to take it down.  It was suggested that once the hangar is removed, a trailer could be put in the space temporarily, or it could be used for tie-downs. Discussion ensued.
Other Matters:

Mr. Edwards reminded everyone that after the Board meeting on May 30th, there will be a tour of the AvFlight facility for any Board members that are interested.
Adjournment:  Mr. Libhart adjourned the meeting at 10:01 a.m.
Next Meeting:  Friday, June 22, 2018, 8:00 a.m. 


              Harrisburg International Airport
Respectfully submitted:

Timothy J. Edwards
Executive Director

Prepared by Camille Springer
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